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AHNESTY INTERNATIONAL CONCERNS IN CHILE 

Summary 

Written Sta tement to the United Nations Coromission 00 
Human Rights 

Amnesty International remains concerned about the use of torture, the 
activities of clandestine squads, and the failure of the courts of justice 
to clarify allegations of human rights abuses by the Chilean security 
forces. The enclosed statement, which was prepared for distribution at the 
43rd. session of the United Nations Commission on Human Rights (UNCHR) this 
month, provides a brief overview of the human rights situation in Chile. 

During recent months the Chilean Government adopted certain measures and 
made announcements that it would improve the protection of human rights, 
apparently in an effort to increase its credibility. The initiatives were 
linked by observers to growing international pressure, and, more 
specifically, to the forthcoming visit by Pope John Paul II -who will be in 
Chile in early April - and the meeting of the UNCHR, where a new resolution 
on Chile will be discussed. 

Amnesty International has noted the positive official initiatives - such 
as the announcements that exile will be brought to an end, that the 
International Committee of the Red Cross will be allowed access to 
detainees in poli ce custody, and that the security police would be 
instructed to obey the orders of courts hearing petitions of amparo (habeas 
corpus) . However, Al is concerned that similar announcements made in the 
past were not been fulfilled in practice, and that reports continue to 
emerge from CHile which indicate that torture and human rights abuses by 
clandestine squads are still taking place. 

Di s t r ibution 

As above. 



Action recommended 

1. Section officers, including press officers, may find the enclosed 
general statement of concerns useful for answering queries on the present 
human rights situation in Chile. 

2. Chile/CHAN Coordinators may want to include it in their next mailing to 
groups, or use it as a supporting document for any external initiatives. 
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3. For briefing external contacts, this document can be used in conjunction 
with the document "Persecution of Human Rights Workers and Hembers of the 
Clergy: Recent Cases· (Al Index AHR 22/02/87, in this mailing), and a new 
document on torture (Al Index AHR 22/03/87, to be sent out this month) 

; 
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43rd Session of the United Nations Commission on Human Rights 

on the Situation of Human Rights in Chile 

Amnesty lnternational has followed closely the developments in Chile and in 
inter-governmental fora on the subject of the protection of human rights in 
Chile. Regrettably. hopes that these developments may change the general 
pattern of severe violations of human rights have not materialized. 
Arbitrary arrests. the torture of detainees. and physical attacks by 
clandestine squads sometimes leading to death. have continued. 

Amnesty International noted in particular the cooperation eKtended by 
the Chilean Government to the United Nations Special Rapporteur Professor 
Fernando Volio. the establishment of an advisory committee on human rights 
within the Hinistry of the Interior. and the announcement of improved 
facilitites for delegates from the International Committee of the Red Cross 
(ICRC). In a broader conteKt. it also noted with interest legislative 
measures which might improve the enjoyment of fundamental freedoms. such as 
the promulgation of a law authorising certain political parties. and the 
lifting of one of the three states of emergency currently in ' force. the 
state of siege. 

It is therefore with disappointment that Amnesty International has 
concluded that the restrictions and limitations attached to many of those 
measures have rendered them virtually ineffective with regard to the 
enjoyment of human rights of Amnesty International concern - namely the 
right to freedom from arbitrary arrest or imprisonment. freedom from 
torture and ill-treatment. the right to life. and the right to a fair 
trial. The reports on individual cases that Amnesty International has 
continued to receive -some of which are detailed below- bear witness to a 
situation that remains deeply disturbing. 

Amnesty International is aware of the preoccupation eKpressed by the 
Chilean government that the present situation must be viewed in the conteKt 
of armed activities by certain opposition groups. Amnesty lnternational has 
often acknowledged the role of the sta te in maintaining respect for the 
law. It is concerned. however. that this role should not be confused with a 
licence for ideological persecution or a justification for physical 
violence. Under no circumstances can the need to combat illegal actions by 
civilians be invoked as factors which diminish the obligations of the state 
to respect basic human rights as established in international norms. 



In the case of Chile, the international community learned with concern 
about serious events in August and September 1986 such as the assassination 
attempt on the President and the finding of large stores of weapons. In the 
following months, dozens of leaders of the peaceful opposition were 
detained without charge, while others arrested and charged in connection 
with armed groups suffered brutal forms of torture. Attempts at 
discrediting the work of local human rights groups, and acts of 
intimidation against human rights workers, increased. At least four members 
of the opposition were murdered by secret squads, and the cl~ndestine 
harassment of scores of social and political activists intensified. 

The practice of torture worsened in the past six months. The most 
serious and frequent allegations concerned political suspects held by the 
security police, the Central Nacional de Informaciones (CNI, National 
Information Centre). 

Patricia Peña, a 19-year-old girl, was arrested by plainclothes poli ce 
on 4 September, a day of protest called by a coalition of social groups. 
She was first driven to her home, where her parents and younger brother 
were beaten. Blindfolded, she was taken to an interrogation centre where 
she was tortured with electric shocks, raped, drugged, and forced to sign 
statements that she was not allowed to read. She was charged and sent to 
prison, where it became apparent that she might be pregnant as a result of 
the rape. During October repeated attempts to secure medical examinations 
and attention failed. Adequate medical help was still refused during 
November, when she suffered severe pain and bleeding. She is quoted as 
saving at the time: "1 would rather be dead". On 21 November she was 
hospitalized as a result of a miscarriage. She is now back in prison, 
having been refused access to independent psychiatric help. 
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The efforts by human rights lawyers and some civilian judges to 
protect detainees from torture while under incommunicado detention are 
often fruitless, for the security poli ce appears to opera te in open 
defiance of the courts and the law. The absence of protection for detainees 
is compounded by the attitude of military prosecutors, who often extend the 
incommunicado detention of prisoners sent for trial by military tribunals 
who are believed to have made confessions under torture. The number of 
prisoners held in incommunicado detention for long periods -between 20 and 
40 days - increased sharply in recent months. 

Carlos PINO and Dr Manuel UBILLA were arrested on 18 December 1986 
together with five others, including two women. Relatives had no 
information about them for over one week. It was then known that they were 
being held by the CNI. Although a delega te from the ICRC was able to see 
Ubilla on 26 December, subsequent court instructions to carry out an 
examination by a forensic doctor, and to allow access to a lawyer, were 
ignored by the CNI, despite reports that UBILLA was in a very bad physical 
condition. No doctors, lawyers or even judges were allowed to see Carlos 
PINO until several weeks after his arresto Instructions by the civilian 
court hearing petitions of amparo (habeas corpus) on their behalf were 
ignored. The two men were charged on 2 January with setting up a 
clandestine clinic, and were transferred to prison, where their 
incommunicado detention has been extended several times by the military 
prosecutor. Latest reports, dated in the fourth week in January, indicate 
that Dr UBILLA is still incommunicado, nearly six weeks after arresto So 
far as known, further visits to him by ICRC delegates ha ve not been 
allowed. The civilian court that had tried in va in to gain access to the 
detainees after arrest has initiated several actions on the case, including 



a criminal complaint against the CNI in connection with the ill-treatment 
of the prisoners. 

These cases illustrate the need for measures to guarantee the 
protection of detainees more stern than formal announcements and 
declarations of intento On 30 October 1986, following complaints by 
civilian courts against the CNI, President Pinochet had given pUblic 
assurances that the poli ce would be instructed to comply with court orders. 
As has happened in previous years, events proved such general instructions 
to be ineffective. 

Amnesty International has also remained deeply concerned about the 
activities of clandestine squads, which continue to date. Oespite 
considerable evidence of involvement of members of the security forces in 
these secret squads, no measures appear to have be en taken to dismantle the 
illegal groups and to bring those responsible to justice. The squads have 
continued to harass, threaten, kidnap, and in some cases kill political 
opponents, human rights workers, and members of all social groups perceived 
as hostile to the government. 

Claudio RIOS TORRES, a secondary school student leader, was abducted 
in the street by a group of heavily armed and hooded civilians on 19 
Oecember. The unidentified agents drugged and ill-treated him while holding 
him in a caro They burnt his body with cigarrettes and cut the initials 
"FNC" (which stand for Frente Nacionalista de Combate, one of the names 
used by the secret squads) into his skin. He was released the same day. 
Claudio was one of hundreds of student, human rights, and other social 
activists who had received death threats in recent months. 
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Four members of the opposition were kidnapped and executed in 
September by a clandestine squad calling itself the "11 September Brigade". 
The investigations into their deaths have made no progress so faro The 
attacks however ha ve continued in broad daylight and with apparent 
certainty of impunity. On 31 Oecember a group of eight armed individuals 
entered the offices of the Intergovernmental Committee for Migration (ICM), 
a governmental body with diplomatic immunity which deals with many cases of 
exiled Chileans. The staff and visitors present at the time were bound, 
insulted and threatened. Women were sexually harassed. For the space of 
three hours the heavily armed individuals carefully searched the offices, 
stealing records including lists of exiles. A few hours later a recorded 
telephone message claimed responsibility for the "11 September Brigade". 
The incident has increased the atmosphere of fear and uncertainty among 
returned exiles and others contemplating return to Chile. 

On 23 January 1987, the investigation into the murder of three members 
of the opposition by a clandestine squad in March 1985 was temporarily 
closed, despite judicial findings of poli ce involvement . The investigating 
judge, Jose Canovas, had brought charges against police officers at an 
earlier stage, but his findings had been turned down by the higher courts. 
The judge confirmed that there was evidence of police involvement, and 
indicated that lack of poli ce cooperation was the motive for the suspension 
of the inquiry. 

The blocking of the Canovas investigation was the last in the series 
of cases which, in recent years, have been closed amidst reports of 
threats, intimidation, and obstruction. Investigations into the fate of the 
"disappeared" also came to an abrupt halt in September 1986, just as the 
10-year-campaign by the relatives to be told the fa te of their family 



members was making a breakthrough. The tenac10us work by Judge Carlos Cerda 
had led to charges against 30 members of the armed force s ,and civilian 
collaborators. However, the Supreme Court, through a reinterpretation of 
existing law, forced the jUdge to apply an amnesty to the case before he 
could complete his inquiries. 

Despite the efforts of some individual judges, the judicial system 
continues to offer no guarantees of fair and just proceedings. Of 
particular concern is the trial by military tribunals of hundreds of 
civilians accused of politically-motivated crimes . The tribunals are often 
composed of members of the military in active service -sometimes without 
legal training- who are hierarchically responsible to their military 
superior s currently in government. These courts show consistently different 
standards when dealing respectively with alleged offences by members of the 
security force s and by members of the political opposition, leading to 
impunity for the former and unfair trials for the latter. 

Substantive and urgent measures are needed to end the practices that 
have been described. These include : 

-Full restoration of the right to amparo (habeas corpus); 

-An end to incommunicado detention without access to legal assistance and 
independent doctors; 

-Review of the structure and functions of security agencies and 
dismantling of secret squads; 

-Review of the composition and jurisdiction of the courts, to guarantee 
their independence; 

-Implementation of government assurances that poli ce and security forces 
will act within the law and coopera te with the courts of justice. 
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